College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

May 23, 2003

Present:  Janet Schottel, Dick Poppele, Leslie Schiff, Jean Underwood, Jane Phillips, Pete Snustad, Robin Wright, Summer Silvieus, Kathy Ball; guests:  Pat Sherman, Kathryn Hanna, Maggie Kubak

The minutes of the joint EPC Department Heads meeting of May 9 were approved with the following corrections.  Line 16 should read in part “Now that those entrance/transfer course requirements are the same…”  Line 33 should read in part “However, after fall semester,..”  Line 54 should read in part “….recognizing faculty effort…”

The minutes of the May 9 EPC meeting were approved with the following corrections.  Line 56 should read in part “…to approve the course as Biol 2812, Field Zoology.”  Lines 108-09 should read in part “Currently, only the lecture+lab course is cross-listed with Biology.  Cross-listing the lecture only version (2022) with Biology would pose another problem…”

Announcement

Robin Wright reported that Commencement went well, but she hopes to encourage more faculty participation in the future.

Old business

a.  Course evaluation form:  “in lieu of” versus “equivalent to”.  Pat Sherman of Student Services was present to discuss the use of the form that students use to transfer courses from another school to the University.  Apparently the way the Admissions office deals with transfer courses is different from the way most faculty deal with them.  Most faculty check the line indicating that transfer courses may be used in lieu of a specific course if it is even slightly different from the course that they teach.  This leads to the problem that such courses need to be reviewed for every student transferring to the University.  The suggestion is that courses be considered equivalent if 75% of the course material is the same.  This means that such a transfer course can be built into an admissions table and automatically be accepted by the University.  Pat suggested that the “in lieu of” designation be used for those courses that are student specific or major specific.   Janet Schottel asked how one should deal with a course that has a lab component here but was lecture only at the previous school.  Pat suggested that a check box might be used for that version of the course.  Jean Underwood stated that these transfer decisions are typically made for a period of five years and then reviewed to see if they are still reasonable.  Pete Snustad reported that when he reviews transfer courses, he often adds comments for specific cases.  Janet added that there is no place for the signature of the Director of Undergraduate Studies, so it should be added.  Jane Phillips suggested that the degree of shading in the “Department use only” box be reduced to make comments more readable.  Robin Wright suggested that a note be placed on the front of the page that more information is available on the backside.  Leslie Schiff suggested that the first name of the DUGS (at least hers) be removed from the form since it isn’t necessary.  Pat will revise the form based on our suggestions and Janet will send it to members for approval.  

b.  Letter to Craig Swan concerning residency issue.  Janet explained that her letter to Craig seeks to clarify whether the 24-credit residency requirement is a major or a college requirement.  The university policy is confusing and Craig’s email response to Janet only muddied the issue.  The letter to Craig was written April 28 and to date (May 23), Janet has not gotten a response.  She will send him a reminder and also ask to get the 24-credit residency issue on the Senate Committee on Educational Policy (SCEP) agenda.

On a somewhat related matter, Jean Underwood reported that she is working on clarifying the information to be included on the sheet describing requirements for double majors and dual degrees.  We will revisit this issue in the fall.  Jean asked what the Scholastics Committee should do with respect to the residency requirement this summer.  Jane suggested that the Committee be lenient about the requirement (as other colleges are apparently doing) until we get it figured out.  Jean reported that Student Services typically holds six orientation sessions for CLA students each summer.   In order to save time and energy this summer, her staff plans to spend two hours orienting CLA advisors about advising CLA students in Biology.  Also someone from her office will be available to answer questions by telephone.  

c.  Other old business.  Leslie reported that she attended a retreat for writing consultants.  She stated that the form used for Directed Research/Directed Studies needs to be changed so that there is a place for the instructor’s name.  Also one cannot merely add a “W” onto the course number in order to grant credit for a writing-intensive version of a course.  Leslie reported that there had been discussion concerning writing within a discipline and the workshop participants agreed that students don’t have anything to write about during their first year of Directed Research.  Therefore, they shouldn’t sign up for the writing intensive version of these courses until their second semester.  Leslie stated that she will work on the instructions for offering writing intensive courses and distribute them to faculty.

Robin mentioned that CBS gets about $30,000 per year from Craig Swan to support the writing effort in classes.  A possible source of grading support might be Technical Communications graduate students.  They could at least help faculty grade the first drafts of papers.  Leslie agreed that these students might be a good source of help especially since the writing centers are swamped with students and the centers really can’t help with scientific papers. If we had a writing center housed on the St. Paul campus it would encourage more faculty members to become involved in offering writing-intensive courses.  Jane stated that some of the $30,000 has been used to pay TAs.  Robin suggested that $30,000 should be enough to support a technical writing TA for three semesters.

4.  New business
a.  Pay versus credit for internships.  Kathryn Hanna and Maggie Kubak were present to guide the discussion.  Kathryn explained that Biol 3610 was developed in the mid 1990s as an internship course.  An agreement was made at that time that internships would be granted either pay or credit.  Some agencies specify that internships be done for credit.  Over the years, Kathryn has learned that other units within the University permit students to earn both and credit, while CBS provides only one of these alternatives.  Leslie asked why the same guidelines should not work for Directed Research since some students need money as much as they need the credit.  Some of these students work in Biology-based companies and do similar things as internship students.  Stu Goldstein reported that UROP students get only credit.  Robin added that LSSURP students get both credit and a stipend.  Summer Silvieus questioned why students couldn’t get both pay and credit.  Pete Snustad replied that traditionally this was seen as an example of double dipping, but that he agrees with Leslie that both pay and credit should be available to Directed Research students.  Jean stated that the learning objectives for both types of courses are often the same.  

Dick Poppele stated that one difference is that if students get credit for a research experience, it gets recorded on their transcripts.  On the other hand, a paid position could be noted only on a resume and this doesn’t carry the same weight as a transcript.  Summer stated that when she was a student, she needed the money and so her research experiences were not recorded on her transcript.  Jane reported that one potential problem is that undergraduate TAs may get either pay or credit.  They register for Directed Studies and most of them prefer to get paid.  If we change the rules, departments may have to fork out more money.  Pete suggested that if students could get both forms of acknowledgement we might have many more undergraduates wanting TA positions.  Jane stated that with the credit option there is more chance of quality control.  Kathryn suggested that some might disagree about the equity involved here since some faculty make a distinction between the value of the research work done on campus and off campus.  Leslie stated that a student’s choice might be based totally on finances.  Kathryn stated that in her experience most students registering for internships are looking for experience.  Leslie stated that larger issues are involved in research.  Will it be a reasonable academic experience?  

Janet suggested that some students might choose Directed Research based on whether the mentor can pay a salary.  Jane added that several places on campus might be good places to get experience such as the Imaging Center and ASAC (??????), etc.  Kathryn reported that some agencies require an internship in order to get a part-time job, and unfortunately, some are known for taking advantage of students.  Stu reminded the group that University College accepts workplace experiences as a major part of some of its degrees.  Jane stated that another group that needs to be considered is the six students who will be teaching in the Itasca region and receiving both a stipend and credit.  

Maggie stated that for internship students, pay and credit are not usually given for the same job components.  Part of the internship is an academic endeavor that merits credit, and the company supports the rest of the effort.  Kathryn added that in a majority of cases, internships are not primarily based on research.  She cited the example of a Minnesota Zoo internship where students work 40 hours per week and receive no pay.  The students are involved in animal care and may have only a small research component to the internship.  Jane asked if we granted both options for internships, would Kathryn’s workload increase by about three times?    Kathryn added that students could use only four credits of internship toward their degrees.  Robin asked how many students are involved in internships per year and Kathryn replied from 4 to 10.  This fall, however, with the addition of the Itasca internships, she will probably have about 16 students and all of these will require site visits.  Janet asked how co-op programs differ from internships.  Co-ops usually involve full time effort either at a job or in school usually alternating semesters between the two.  When students are on the job they are paid for full time.  

Dick Poppele made a motion to approve both pay and credit for CBS internships. The motion was seconded and approved unanimously and will be effective immediately. Kathryn stated that this approval would provide more flexibility and an improved experience for students.  Dick also suggested that we develop a similar proposal for Directed Research/Studies during fall term.  Janet wondered why we should wait until fall to approve a similar motion for Directed Research/Studies.  Pete suggested that it would be better if the faculty had a chance to react to this suggestion first.  In the packet of information distributed by Kathryn and Maggie, there was a list of institutions that offered both pay and credit for internships.  Some members thought that this list of schools didn’t compare with such institutions as the University.  It was suggested that the CIC Deans be contacted to see how the Big 10 schools are handling their internships.  Janet added that she would also like to see the survey that Maggie sent out. 

b.  Road map for involving undergraduates in research.  Jane reported that a committee including Sehoya Cotner, Jean Underwood, Leslie Schiff, Rob Brooker, Will Koukkari and herself has been working on developing a plan for undergraduate research.  Later when it was suggested that the Biology Colloquium might become involved, Kathryn Hanna also attended some meetings.  Jane referred committee members to the brochure she had distributed several weeks ago.  She added that the brochure is not as effective as the eventual web site will be.  Janet suggested that the internship component is missing and needs to be added.  Kathryn stated that the flow chart reinforces the idea that there are many approaches to a research experience.  Jane added that some approaches would also overlap.  Sehoya reported that as she was pulling material together she found that faculty information is quite variable.  

Jean suggested that another piece of information for the web site is the Directed Research database from the Career Center.  That needs to get on the web so it is accessible.  Kathryn stated that it would be important to link students with faculty information because so many databases are involved.  Leslie agreed and stated that links are needed to get to faculty, grad program and department web sites.  She added that in the Med School there could be at least 80 faculty members who should be added.  Dick warned that it would be necessary to learn whether faculty will welcome working with undergraduates.  Leslie stated that currently she lists the undergraduates she has mentored but she may change her mind about that.  She added that as the “Microbiology gate keeper” she sends a note to all of her faculty as the end of summer querying them about whether they will accept research students and she gets about a 30% response rate.   Dick reported that he, too, attempts to keep a list of his faculty who will accept undergraduates and updates it approximately every four years.  Leslie suggested that a button be added directing students to check with their DUGS.  Pete added that databases are often obsolete.  He has students working with faculty in Pediatrics and they probably wouldn’t be in any of these databases.  Robin reported that students’ research titles were added in this spring’s Commencement bulletin and she noticed that most of them had worked with faculty outside of CBS.  She added that Microbiology was well represented, but we need to work on increasing the number of CBS mentors.  Jane stated that the web site would need to be operating before freshman orientation begins.  She asked how faculty would respond to C students who seek research positions.  We probably have a commitment to accommodate the A students, but what about those students whose academic records are less than stellar?   Leslie replied that this is one of the reasons why she polls faculty; different people have different criteria and some are willing to take less promising students.  Sehoya asked the committee to share any information that they have that might improve the web site.  A test web site will be set up as soon as possible and members were asked to visit it.

c.  Credits for 4994 and 4794W.  The first number in this pair refers to the regular version of Directed Research and the second to the writing-intensive version.  Janet reported that some students registered for the writing-intensive version twice and got credit for two courses.  Leslie replied that this shouldn’t happen since only one of these should count for the degree; this is the spirit of the CLE recommendation for learning to write in a discipline.  The council is evaluating the program and is finding problems such as the fact that many students are waiting until they are in upper division to take these courses and thus they are bypassing the real objective of developing their writing skills.  Leslie stated that Laurel Carroll might change her mind about a few aspects of this program since she has been getting lots of input from faculty members.  Janet stated that a potential problem involves the DUGS who signs off on the contract.  He/she also needs to sign the registration form and check subsequent semesters.  Stu suggested that one solution is to add a check box on the contracts.  Leslie added that this box should be on the same side of the sheet as the DUGS signature so that it is obvious.  She asked if a new contract is necessary for a student who is doing a second semester of Directed Research but this time for the writing-intensive version.  Dick replied that since these are different course numbers there should be separate contracts.  Janet and Leslie will work on producing a new and more uniform contact.  Jean added that this is a catalog revision year so it is a good time to edit information concerning Directed Research.  We will get back to this topic fall semester.

d.  MicE 5355 as an upper division elective for CBS students.  Janet stated that she hasn’t had an opportunity to talk to Mike Flickenger about this course so we will add this to a fall agenda.

e.  Spaces held in courses for transfer students.  Jane reported that this is a done deal for fall, but the EPC should discuss whether or not this is appropriate at a future meeting.

f.  Phsl 3051/3061/3071W as an alternative to Biol 3211, Animal Physiology.  Members wondered about course equivalency since the 3051 series has a human orientation and Biol 3211/Biol 2005 is based on the diversity of animal life.  Robin reported that she has been having difficulty in finding faculty to teach Biol 3211 and currently several instructors are involved in teaching the course.  We will place this on the agenda for fall term.

The meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.  
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